DRUG POLICY ALLIANCE

FACTS ABOUT OVERDOSE PREVENTION CENTERS

JUNE 12, 2023

WHAT ARE OVERDOSE PREVENTION CENTERS?

No one should die from an overdose. People use drugs, and our goal should be to keep them safe. Overdose prevention centers (OPCs) save lives by reducing overdose deaths and connecting people to ongoing care.

Overdose prevention centers provide a safe space for people to consume pre-obtained drugs under the supervision of trained staff, without fear of arrest. They provide access to sterile supplies and overdose reversal medication, as well as connections to critical health and social services. OPCs complement existing prevention, harm reduction, and treatment interventions. They are proven to save lives and improve health and safety. OPCs are a vital part of building a health approach to drugs that embraces the dignity and wellbeing of people who use drugs, families, and communities.

THE URGENCY OF OPENING OPCS IN THE UNITED STATES

The United States is in the midst of an unprecedented overdose crisis. Drug overdose is the leading cause of accidental death. Over one million overdose deaths have occurred since the onset of the crisis. In 2021, there were over 107,600 deaths — a nearly 15% surge from the record numbers of 2020. The increased presence of fentanyl in the illicit drug supply is driving most of these preventable deaths. Profound racial disparities mark this crisis. People of all races and ethnicities use drugs at similar rates. Yet Black and Native people have the highest overdose mortality rates nationwide. And between 2010 and 2021, overdose death rates rose faster

among Latinx than non-Latinx people.³ Using drugs in a monitored, safe space can help prevent these overdose deaths and save lives.

SERVICES THAT OPCS OFFER

Staff at OPOs are present to provide sterile use supplies, answer questions on safer use practices, administer first aid if needed, and watch for overdose. They offer drug checking services to test for fentanyl, xylazine, and other adulterants. Staff also offer HIV and hepatitis C testing, general medical advice, and referrals to substance use disorder, medical, and mental health treatment. Other services available can include connection to housing and social support programs, holistic care such as acupuncture, and amenities like food, laundry, showers, and beds for napping.

USING DRUGS IN A MONITORED, SAFE SPACE CAN HELP PREVENT THESE OVERDOSE DEATHS AND SAVE LIVES.

HEALTH BENEFITS OF OPCS

Evaluations consistently show positive individual and health benefits of OPCs. These include reducing fatal overdoses⁴ and sharing of syringes and other drug use supplies.⁵ OPCs also increase linkages to addiction treatment⁶ and increase social connectedness.⁷ Through provision of sterile injection, smoking, and snorting equipment and education on safer use practices, OPCs reduce risk behaviors associated with infectious disease transmission.⁶ Studies have also found that, compared to people who use drugs who do not visit OPCs, OPC clients are less likely to visit emergency departments and less likely to be hospitalized.⁶

COMMUNITY BENEFITS OF OPCS

OPOs benefit the communities where they exist by reducing public drug use and syringe debris.¹⁰ Evaluations have also found that the presence of OPOs does not result in increases in crime in the area.¹¹ Many OPOs respond to the majority of overdoses on site. This reduces the use and cost burdens of ambulance and emergency department services.¹²

COST-SAVING BENEFITS OF OPCS

Cost-benefit analyses show the potential of OPCs to save local governments millions of dollars in healthcare costs. Savings are based on averted overdose deaths, decreased infectious disease transmission, reduced skin and soft tissue infections, and increased medications for opioid use disorder (MOUD) uptake. A study focused on San Francisco found that one OPC in the city would result in a net savings of \$3.5 million per year. A similar study focused on Baltimore estimated an annual net savings of \$7.8 million.

OPCS WORLDWIDE

There are over 200 OPCs in I4 countries around the world. OPCs have been in operation for over three decades with hundreds of thousands of site visits.

Insite, the first of many legal OPOs in Canada, has been the most extensively studied center in the world. Dozens of peer-reviewed articles have examined its effects on a range of issues, from overdose prevention to treatment referrals to cost-effectiveness.¹⁷ In examining the evidence in a court case asserting the right to operate Canadian OPOs (which was won), the Canadian Supreme Court concluded:

"INSITE SAVES LIVES. ITS BENEFITS HAVE BEEN PROVEN. THERE HAS BEEN NO DISCERNABLE NEGATIVE IMPACT ON THE PUBLIC SAFETY AND HEALTH OBJECTIVES OF CANADA DURING ITS EIGHT YEARS OF OPERATION." 18

SUCCESS OF OPCS IN THE UNITED STATES

In November 2021, New York City became the first jurisdiction in the U.S. to authorize OPCs. Two sites opened, operated by OnPoint NYC. In an early evaluation of the OPCs, participants reported that had they not had access to the sites, they would have had to use in a public or semipublic location. Over half of participants visiting these sites also accessed additional care during their visit. This includes the opioid overdose reversal drug naloxone, counseling, hepatitis C testing, medical care, and holistic services.20 After a year and a half in operation, there were over 68,000 site visits, and staff had reversed nearly 850 overdoses.21 In addition to the on-site services offered, OnPoint NYC also educates community members on overdose prevention and harm reduction, cleans up discarded drug use supplies like syringes, and encourages people using in public to visit the OPCs.22

A STUDY FOCUSED IN SAN FRANCISCO FOUND THAT ONE OPC IN THE CITY WOULD RESULT IN SAVING



EVERY YEAR

OTHER LOCAL AND STATE SUPPORT FOR OPCS IN THE UNITED STATES

In addition to New York City, other states and localities have taken steps to adopt this proven method of reducing overdose and drug-related harms.

In July 2021, Rhode Island passed a two-year OPC pilot program, becoming the first U.S. state to authorize OPCs. A study estimates that once opened, OPCs in Rhode Island could prevent overdose deaths and reduce ambulance runs, emergency department visits, and inpatient hospitalizations for emergency overdose care.²³

64%

OF U.S. VOTERS BACK OPCS

California, Colorado, Connecticut, Florida, Illinois, Kentucky, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Minnesota, Nevada, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, Oregon, Pennsylvania, and Vermont are considering or have recently considered legislation to authorize OPCs.²⁴ Additionally, a number of cities across the U.S. are considering authorizing OPCs.²⁵

OPCs are endorsed by a variety of stakeholders. This includes states' Attorneys General, mayors, and current and former prosecutors and law enforcement officials.²⁶ Top medical and public health associations, such as the American Medical Association, the American Public Health Association, and the American Society of Addiction Medicine, endorse OPCs.²⁷ And 64% of U.S. voters back OPCs.²⁸ It is time for policymakers to support this lifesaving intervention.

END NOTES

- "Provisional Drug Overdose Death Counts," National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed April 26, 2023, https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drug-overdose-data.htm.
- ibid
- John Gramlich, "Recent Surge in U.S. Drug Overdose Deaths
 Has Hit Black Men the Hardest," Pew Research Center, last
 modified January 19, 2022, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2022/01/19/recent-surge-in-u-s-drug-overdose-deaths-has-hit-black-men-the-hardest,; Ruby Romero et al. "US Drug
 Overdose Mortality Rose Faster among Hispanics than Non-Hispanics from 2010 to 2021," Drug and Alcohol Dependence 246
 (2023). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2023.109859.
- 4. Levengood, Timothy W. et al. "Supervised Injection Facilities as Harm Reduction: A Systematic Review." American Journal of Preventive Medicine 6I, no. 5 (2021): 738-749. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. amepre.2021.04.017; Marshall, Brandon DL et al. "Reduction in Overdose Mortality after the Opening of North America's First Medically Supervised Safer Injecting Facility: A Retrospective Population-Based Study." The Lancet 377, no. 9775 (2011): 1429-1437. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(10)62353-7.
- Levengood, Timothy W. et al. "Supervised Injection Facilities as Harm Reduction: A Systematic Review." American Journal of Preventive Medicine 6I, no. 5 (2021): 738–749. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2021.04.017.
- Kennedy, Mary Clare, Mohammad Karamouzian, and Thomas Kerr. "Public Health and Public Order Outcomes Associated with Supervised Drug Consumption Facilities: a Systematic Review." Current HIV/AIDS Report, I4 (2017): I6I-I83. https://doi.org/I0.I007/ SII904-017-0363-y.

- 7. Oudshoorn, Abe et al. "A Critical Narrative Inquiry to Understand the Impacts of an Overdose Prevention Site on the Lives of Site Users." Harm Reduction Journal I8, no. 6 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-020-00458-0; Kerman, Nick et al. "It's Not just Injecting Drugs: Supervised Consumption Sites and the Social Determinants of Health." Drug and Alcohol Dependence 213 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.idrugalcdep.2020.108078.
- Kennedy, Mary Clare, Mohammad Karamouzian, and Thomas Kerr. "Public Health and Public Order Outcomes Associated with Supervised Drug Consumption Facilities: a Systematic Review." Current HIV/AIDS Report, I4 (2017): I6I-I83. https://doi.org/I0.I007/ s11904-017-0363-y.
- Lambdin, Barrot H. et al. 2022. "Reduced Emergency Department Visits and Hospitalisation with Use of an Unsanctioned Safe Consumption Site for Injection Drug Use in the United States." Journal of General Internal Medicine 37 (2022): 3853–3860. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-021-07312-4;
- IO. Kral, Alex et al. "Improved syringe disposal practices associated with unsanctioned safe consumption site use: A cohort study of people who inject drugs in the United States." Drug and Alcohol Dependence 229 pt. A (2021). https://doi:10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2021.109075; Kennedy, Mary Clare, Mohammad Karamouzian, and Thomas Kerr. "Public Health and Public Order Outcomes Associated with Supervised Drug Consumption Facilities: a Systematic Review." Current HIV/AIDS Report, 14 (2017): 161-183. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11904-017-0363-v.
- I. Davidson, Peter J. et al. "Impact of an Unsanctioned Safe Consumption Site on Criminal Activity, 2010–2019." Drug and Alcohol Dependence 220 (2021).https://doi. org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2021.108521 https://doi.org/10.1016/j. drugalcdep.2021.108521.

END NOTES

- Khair, Shahreen et al. "Supervised Consumption Site Enables Cost Savings by Avoiding Emergency Services: A Cost Analysis Study." Harm Reduction Journal 19, no. 32 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-022-00609-5.
- Irwin Amos et al. "A Cost-Benefit Analysis of a Potential Supervised Injection Facility in San Francisco, California, USA" Journal of Drug Issues 47, no. 2 (2016): 164-184. https://doi. org/10.1177/0022042616679829.
- I4. Irwin Amos et al. "Mitigating the Heroin Crisis in Baltimore, MD, USA: A Cost-Benefit Analysis of a Hypothetical Supervised Injection Facility." Harm Reduction Journal I4, no. 29 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-017-0153-2.
- "Overdose Prevention Centres," Transform Drug Policy Foundation, accessed April 26, 2023, https://transformdrugs.org/drug-policy/ uk-drug-policy/overdose-prevention-centres.
- 16. "Drug Consumption Rooms: An Overview of Provision and Evidence," European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction, last modified July 6, 2018, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/topics/pods/drug-consumption-rooms.en.
- "Findings from the Evaluation of Vancouver's Pilot Medically Supervised Safer Injecting Facility – Insite," British Columbia Center for Excellence in HIV/AIDS, last modified June 2009, https://www.bccsuca/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/insite_report-eng.pdf.
- "Vancouver's Insite Drug Injection Clinic Will Stay Open," CBC News, September 30, 2011, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/vancouver-s-insite-drug-injection-clinic-will-stay-open-IJ005044.
- 19. Alex Harocopos et al. "First 2 Months of Operation at First Publicly Recognized Overdose Prevention Centers in US." JAMA Network Open 5, no. 7 (2022): e2222149. https://doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.22149.
- 20. Ibid.
- "About Us," OnPoint NYO, accessed April 26, 2023, https://onpointnyc.org.
- 22. Ibid.
- Laura C. Chambers et al. "The estimated costs and benefits of a hypothetical supervised consumption site in Providence, Rhode Island." International Journal of Drug Policy 108 (2022): 103820. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103820.
- Anti-Fentanyl Abuse Task Force, SBI9, California Legislature (2023); Overdose Prevention Center Authorization, HB23-I202, 74th Colorado General Assembly (2023); An Act Concerning a Pilot Program for an Overdose Prevention Center and Authorizing the Provision of Naloxone through Vending Machines, HB6301, Connecticut General Assembly (2023); Safer Consumption Services Programs, SBI650, Florida Senate (2023); An Act to amend the Substance Use Disorder Act, SB0078, Illinois 103rd General Assembly (2023); An Act Relating to Controlled Substances, HB98, Kentucky General Assembly (2023); An Act to Prevent Opioid Overdose Deaths by Establishing Safe Consumption Sites, LDI364, Maine I3Ist Legislature (2023); Public Health - Overdose and Infectious Disease Prevention Services Program, HB953, Maryland State Legislature (2023); An Act Relating to Preventing Overdose Deaths and Increasing Access to Treatment, SI242, Massachusetts I93rd General Court (2023); Omnibus Human Services Appropriations, SF2934,

- Minnesota 93rd Legislature (2023); An Act Relating to Substance Use Disorders, ABII5, Nevada 82nd Session (2023); Authorizes Overdose Prevention Centers, A677, New Jersey 219th Legislature (2020); Overdose Prevention Program, HB263, New Mexico 56th Legislature (2023); Safer Consumption Services Act, S399, New York State Senate (2023); Relating to a Harm Reduction Center Pilot Program, HB3517, Oregon State Legislature (2023); An Act Amending the Act of April I4, 1972 (PL233, No.64), SBI65, Pennsylvania General Assembly (2023); An Act Relating to a Harm-Reduction Criminal Justice Response to Drug Use, SB70, Vermont Legislature (2023)
- "Nation's First Supervised Drug-Injection Sites Open in New York,"
 The New York Times, November 30, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/III/30/nyregion/supervised-injection-sites-nyc.html.
- 26. Brief of Amici Curiae District of Columbia et al., Safehouse v. United States, cert. denied, (Oct. I2, 2021) (No. 2I-276); Brief of Amici Curiae District of Columbia et al., United States v. Safehouse, 985 F.3d 225 (3rd Cir. 2021); 50 Brief for Amici Curiae Current and Former Prosecutors and Law Enforcement Leaders et al., Safehouse v. United States, cert. denied, (Oct. I2, 2021) (No. 2I-276).
- 27. "AMA wants new approaches to combat synthetic and injectable drugs," American Medical Association, last modified June 12, 2017, https://www.ama-assn.org/press-center/press-releases/ama-wants-new-approaches-combat-synthetic-and-injectable-drugs; "Defining and Implementing a Public Health Response to Drug Use and Misuse," American Public Health Association, last modified November 5, 2013, https://www.apha.org/policies-and-advocacy/public-health-policy-statements/policy-database/2014/07/08/08/04/defining-and-implementing-a-public-health-response-to-drug-use-and-misuse; "Overdose Prevention Sites," American Society of Addiction Medicine, last modified July 22, 2021, https://www.asam.org/advocacy/public-policy-statements/details/public-policy-statements/2021/08/09/overdose-prevention-sites.
- 28. "Bipartisan Majority of Voters Support Harm Reduction Measures and Decriminalizing Small Amounts of Drug Possession," Data for Progress, April 22, 2022, https://www.dataforprogress.org/blog/2022/4/20/bipartisan-majority-of-voters-support-harm-reduction-measures-and-decriminalizing